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KEY NOTE ADDRESS 

BY 
NAKURU GOVERNOR
                                            H.E KINUTHIA MBUGUA
DURING THE COMMEMORATION OF THE WORLD AIDS DAY 
DECEMBER 1, 2014 

AT THE NYAYO GARDENS, NAKURU
It gives me great pleasure and honour to be with you during this World AIDS Day commemoration. I seek to acknowledge the important signal that the presence of all of you conveys here today.  

We are indeed glad that you could find time to join us today to reflect on how far we have come as a country in the National Response to HIV and AIDS. I want to say thank you to the Ministry of Health, National AIDS Control Council, and all stakeholders who made this event possible. 
This is a significant day for all of us here in Kenya and the world at large. This is a day to reflect on the AIDS epidemic and take stock of challenges and achievements in the last 30 years as we strive to fight HIV and AIDS in Kenya. A day when we launch the Kenya AIDS Strategic Framework in our county to guide the implementation of HIV and AIDS programmes. 
Let me point out that Kenya has made tremendous progress with National HIV prevalence rates reducing from 7.2% in 2007 to 5.6% in 2012 according to the Kenya AIDS Indicator Survey.  Though the epidemic has stabilized, it is still unacceptably high with about 1.6 million people currently living with HIV and AIDS. Kenya has witnessed an 8% decrease in the number of new infections from 96,000 new infections in 2009 to 89,000 in 2013. 

Nakuru County form one of the heavy burdened HIV prevalence (4.3, KAIS 2012) in the country .In 2013/14 there were 4,127 new HIV infection (UNAIDS 2014).There are 96,693 people living with HIV in the county of whom 51% are on care  of whom  3% are children.
The highest burden of HIV is in Nakuru central with 21, 180, Naivasha 14, 229, Kuresoi 13,319 with the being subukia with 4,851.
Kenya still faces a big challenge of people dying from HIV and AIDS related complications. By the end of 2013, there were slightly over 50,000 AIDS related deaths in the country.    Today, as we commemorate the World AIDS Day, marking 30 years of the National Response to HIV in Kenya, let us silently remember those who have lost their lives to HIV and AIDS. 

Some of the achievements we have made include awareness creation. All people in Kenya know that HIV and AIDS is a disease that can be controlled. There is evidence of change of behaviour across many cultures, and age groups in Kenya that is contributing to a reduction in new HIV infections. 

Nationally, we have witnessed an increase in HIV Testing and Counselling from 34% in 2008 to 72% in 2012. This is in recognition of the fact that Counselling and Testing is one of the key primary entry points into prevention and other services. The county is not doing so well in as far as testing and counselling is concerned. Only 27% of people in Nakuru County have ever tested for HIV (UNAIDS 2014).
In the new Strategic Framework enshrined in the Kenya Vision 2030, one of the strategic objectives is to reduce new HIV infections by 75%. 
The country has increased the coverage of Elimination of Mother to child transmission services and I thank the Ministry of Health for making eMTCT services available in all health facilities in the country. To this end, allow me to congratulate the First Lady of the Republic of Kenya, Mrs. Margaret Kenyatta for the Beyond Zero Initiative whose overall goal is to mobilise and provide leadership towards Zero new HIV infections and reduce the number of deaths among women and children in Kenya. 

In Nakuru County, 2,465 mothers were in need of PMTCT services in 2013/14 and of these, 64% were offered PMTCT services (DHIS 2013/14).The new 2014 WHO rapid advice guidelines require that all HIV positive pregnant and breastfeeding mothers, children below 10years to be on full HAART irrespective of CD4 count or WHO staging. The county Mother to child transmission rate is at 6% as opposed to the national average of 5%.It has also been noted that male involvement in PMTCT is low hence need for more advocacy through community health units.
With that ladies and gentlemen, what was once a death sentence for our new generations of Kenyans born of HIV positive mothers is slowly becoming new chances of life to many, thus restoring hope and dignity to thousands of Kenyans living with HIV. Clearly with the knowledge, skills and resources to virtually eliminate vertical transmission of HIV, there is no reason for another Kenyan child to be born with HIV.

Lets us mobilize our communities to ensure all expectant mothers access skilled delivery services. Health providers must build trust and confidence by providing high quality services to all mothers at all service delivery areas.

As we mark the theme of “Getting to Zero”, let us recall that we have in our hands a new constitution that recognizes individual rights and freedom to basic essentials of life. The new constitution also provides for a devolved government in Kenya recognising the right of communities in each county to manage their own affairs and to further their development. This ladies and gentlemen will ensure that counties will take responsibility of the HIV and AIDS burden and mobilise resources to deliver HIV and AIDS services to their communities. 

I must say that all efforts contributed by all players in government, private sector, civil society, and faith based organizations, development partners and communities have made Kenya’s HIV and AIDS programme the best in the world. Kenya is indeed on track to achieving the global targets of Getting to Zero; Zero new HIV infections, Zero Discrimination and Zero AIDS related deaths. 

Ladies and Gentlemen,

The war against HIV and AIDS can only be effectively addressed at grass root level. As we establish a strong County government, I wish to urge fellow elected county leaders, and other leaders to ensure that HIV and AIDS strategies are embedded within the development agenda of our County. On this note, as we launch Kenya AIDS Strategic Framework, the County HIV and AIDS profile and the prevention roadmap, I want to reaffirm my commitment as the Governor of this county to ensure effective implementation of the Kenya AIDS Strategic Framework. In order to make a difference we must decentralize HIV and AIDS activities and bring the services to the people who need it the most. 

In conclusion, May I take this opportunity to thank our stakeholders for supporting the county HIV and AIDS Response. We will Endeavour to ensure that the resources you provide are put to best use to achieve maximum benefits.

Thank you and God bless you!
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